College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

February 23, 2004

Present:  Stu Goldstein, chair; Jason Belter, Leslie Schiff, Sue Wick, Martha Flanders, Frank Barnwell, Janet Schottel, Robin Wright, Nikki Letawsky-Shultz, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the February 9 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a.  Continue report on changes to majors (Microbiology and Neuroscience).  Leslie Schiff reported that the only change in the last year for the Microbiology major is that biochemistry is no longer a prerequisite for MicB 3301.  She added that this change has not produced any problems.  

Martha Flanders distributed copies of the current Neuroscience major.  She reported that the only change in their major is the addition of NSci 4167 (Neuroscience in the Community), which was added as an option for Directed Research.  She added that enrollment in that course has been very low and Janet Dubinsky is looking for contacts in K-12 education.  Robin Wright replied that TEAMUP, a partnership between the Medical School and Minneapolis schools, might be a good source of information and she volunteered to send Martha an email message with the name of a contact person.  Other possible contacts include Lorie Fink at the Science Museum and Jane Phillips (due to her contacts through the summer teachers’ workshop).

Martha reported that Neuroscience has had some scheduling problems because physics is taught at the same time as some of their core classes. Neuroscience changed the lecture time and that has alleviated part of the problem. Another problem is that students take too many of their core courses as seniors.  Members agreed that this does not promote effective learning.   Janet Schottel noticed that NSci 3101 has a Biochemistry prerequisite and suggested that if Biochemistry can be taken concurrently, it might alleviate part of the problem.  Martha stated that she would discuss this with her colleagues.

b.  Minor course change for EEB 5122.  Frank Barnwell distributed copies of the revised request form.   He reported that after sharing some of our suggestions with the instructors, they decided to retain the writing intensive component at least for the coming year.  The request includes reducing the credits from 4 to 3 because of the elimination of 50-minute discussion period, and changing the prerequisites to Biol 3407 (Ecology) or Biol 3409 (Evolution).  The previous list of prerequisites contained either General Zoology or Plant Function, but the instructors plan to teach the necessary organismal biology in class.  A motion was made to approve the request to reduce the credits from 4 to 3 and to change the prerequisites to either Biol 3407 or 3409 and it was approved unanimously.

Stu Goldstein stated that he had heard complaints from some students that there are too many writing-intensive courses.  Frank stated that there are only three such classes in EEB.  Robin wondered if an instructor could make an ad hoc arrangement with specific students to do a writing intensive course version by contract.  Leslie stated that due to the machinery involved with the Council on Liberal Education, she didn’t think this was a possibility for most classes but it might be possible for Directed Studies.  She added that faculty members should know about the responsibilities of teaching a writing intensive course.  You can’t make a regular course into a writing intensive version merely by requiring a paper.  Stu stated that there is a minimum course component (about 30%) that must be based on writing.  Leslie said that in her Virology class, which has students enrolled in MicB 4171 (regular version) or MicB 4141 (writing intensive), the syllabus clearly defines the grading percentage for exams versus writing assignments.  

c.  Guaranteeing a research experience for CBS students.  This topic was discussed briefly at a previous meeting with respect to an opportunity offered to Plant Biology majors.  Committee members thought that the issue should be discussed on a college-wide basis.  Robin shared some information from a panel of top CBS students who had discussed the value of having faculty mentors.  It was the consensus of the panel that the only mentors they deemed effective were those they knew from Directed Research or as instructors of previous classes.  She stated that one way to get students involved with research projects is to turn lab meetings into courses that the students would attend.  She thought this could begin as soon as the second semester of the freshman year.  She said this would be a good way for grad students and post docs to communicate their knowledge.  Jason Belter agreed that having students attend lab meetings would be effective, especially if the students’ interests matched those of lab personnel.  Leslie stated that not all labs have their meetings on a regular schedule and that would create problems.

Another idea for preparing students to enter research labs is to change the practice of having students take chemistry in their freshman year prior to taking biology.  Instead perhaps students could take a hybrid biology/chemistry course as freshmen that would be followed by a yearlong lab skills course.  Janet asked who would teach these courses?  Leslie suggested that it should be people who have good rapport with students.  Robin suggested that perhaps Biol 1002 could morph into an appropriate course.  Janet stated that if we are going to do this on a large scale, we would need more money for equipment and faculty time.  Robin replied that the Hughes grant is up for renewal and a major focus this year is curricular reform.  She added that she has also talked to the Provost about remodeling some lab space.  Janet suggested that another source of funding to help guarantee a research experience for undergrads might be a portion of the Directed Research tuition going to the lab sponsoring the research.

Janet stated that the seminar format would be a good way to learn something about lab culture, but it would not be a research experience.  Sue stated that providing a research experience for Plant Biology majors (numbering 6-20 students) might be possible but it will not be easy to do this for majors with double that number of students.   She added that a lab experience in Plant Biology is not necessarily a research experience.   Robin suggested that we should think about scale.  She said that CBS hopes to grow eventually to enroll about 2000 students.  If we count all Life Sciences faculty at the University (including the Medical School) we should have at least a thousand faculty members who could serve as mentors.  Stu asked if this research experience would be an opportunity or a requirement.  Robin replied that it should probably be an opportunity, but one that is strongly encouraged.  

Janet stated that we need a good way to find appropriate mentors.  Leslie added that it is a rare student who can do this without help.  One method she uses with students is a pseudo interview.  Janet stated that there is a road map for finding research opportunities on the CBS website.  Janet asked when freshmen usually check back with their advisers.  Robin replied that this happens at the end of the freshman year.  Perhaps students could be required to meet with their faculty mentor at this time.  Robin suggested that having group advising and perhaps seminars on an annual basis would provide information on real life issues, like finances, etc.  Members agreed that we should find an efficient way to get information to students.  Robin mentioned that some of these issues were discussed at the Nature of Life seminar, but perhaps there is a better time to do this. 

Announcements

a.  Robin distributed a four-page packet, frequently asked questions concerning web submission of supplemental grades and a sheet detailing the CBS undergraduate programs supplemental grade reporting personnel.  She stated that supplemental grades would now be submitted on line just as regular grading is done.  For each department, the appropriate personnel include the DUGS as the departmental contact and a department staff person as the initiator.  The initiator is the person who enters the Academic org number.  The departmental contact and the appropriate faculty member will get an email message for every change that is made.  Either the faculty member or the proxy may change a grade.   Students with grade changes will not be notified directly but can check their transcripts to see if the change has been made.

b.  Robin reported that ECAS would soon begin enforcing course prerequisites so it is important that these are listed correctly in the class schedule.  Instructors will still be able to override the process if necessary.  Leslie mentioned that the symbols are confusing and Robin replied that there would be some training sessions that will address this.

c.  Robin distributed a list of important events that should be noted:


Career Fair:  February 27


Freshman Welcome Fair:  March 11


Undergraduate Research Symposium:  April 28


Commencement:  May 15  (Faculty should order their robes ASAP)


Nature of Life Sessions:  July 18-30 

The meeting adjourned at 12:15 p. m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball




